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March/April 2014 

 those that hold fast to it. Adar I/Adar II/Nissan — 5774 

It is a Tree of Life to  

  Morgantown, West Virginia 

Presenting:   Purim and Passover 

 Purim Party  
Saturday, March 15 

5:00—8:00 pm 

 

Please join us at TOL for a potluck, Irreverent m’gillah reading with 
noisemakers, musical-comedy purimshpil  called “Okla-Haman,” sticky-
sweet homentash’n, and children’s carnival.  Bring your friends. 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 

Passover Seder  
April 14,  5:30—9:00 pm 

 

Please join us at Lakeview Resort for a delicious seder, with world-
famous haggadah written and illustrated by TOL’s talented children.  
Monday, April 14 (first night of Passover), 5:30-9:00 pm, 1 Lakeview 
Dr., Morgantown.   
$40 – TOL member adults, $20 – TOL member children age 3-11,  
$50 – non-member adults, $25 – non-member children age 3-11. 
Children 3 and under are free. If you would like to sponsor a WVU/
Hillel student, full and $18 donations are welcome. Checks, payable to 
Tree of Life, may be mailed to  

Tree of Life Congregation 
PO Box 791 

Morgantown, WV 26507-0791 
 

RSVP to Steve Markwell via email at smarkwe2@gmail.com.  
For questions regarding the seder contact Steve Markwell at 
smarkwe2@gmail.com or (304)680-1897.  
For dietary concerns contact Steve Sharkey at 
sharkeys@gfhotels.com.  

mailto:smarkwe2@gmail.com
mailto:smarkwe2@gmail.com
mailto:sharkeys@gfhotels.com
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Full Moon, Full Hearts 
 

It is no coincidence that many 

of our happiest holidays fall at the full 

moon, the natural time for a celebration 

in the low-tech world of our ancestors.  

Two full-moon holidays are Purim (the 

last full moon of winter) and Passover 

(the first full moon of spring).  Both are 

upbeat occasions in our traditional cal-

endar. 

Purim is a secondary holiday, 

when work is not forbidden and the 

only Scriptural reading is Esther.  Pass-

over is a primary holiday, when work is 

forbidden and there are numerous 

Scriptural readings.  Purim is only one 

day, though a second day called Shu-

shan Purim is observed in Jerusalem.  

But Passover is seven days according to 

the Torah, frequently extended to eight 

days in the Diaspora.  There are certain 

leniencies on the eighth day, as it is un-

Biblical. 

In spite of their differences, 

Purim and Passover are alike in many 

ways.  Both recall narrow escapes from 

murderous foes: Haman in the Purim 

story, Pharaoh in the Passover story.  

And both stories unfold outside the land 

of Israel: Purim in Persia, Passover in 

Egypt.  Not surprisingly, the heroes of 

both festivals have foreign names.  The 

heroes of Purim are Mordecai and Es-

ther, suggesting the Persian deities 

Marduk and Ishtar: but Esther’s alterna-

tive name, Hadassah (Esther 2:7), has a 

good Hebrew etymology; it means 

“myrtle.”  The hero of Passover is Mo-

ses, a name related to the typical -mose 

suffix of Egyptian names, such as Thut-

mose. 

There are further parallels be-

tween Purim and Passover.  Both holi-

days are preceded by a minor fast: the 

Fast of Esther before Purim, the Fast of 

the Firstborn before Passover.  Both are 

also preceded by a special Shabbat.  

The Shabbat before Purim is called 

Shabbat Zachor, “Sabbath Remember,” 

when we read the defeat of the wicked 

Agag, an ancestor of Haman.  The 

Shabbat before Passover is called Shab-

bat ha-Gadol, “Sabbath of the Great,” 

when we read the predicted return of 

the prophet Elijah, for whom we set a 

place at our Passover tables. 

There is no Torah portion for 

Purim.  But there is a traditional con-

nection with Deuteronomy 31:18, 

V’anochi haster astir panai ba-yom ha-

hu, “I will hide My face on that day,” 

because God is “hidden” (not explicitly 

mentioned) in the book of Esther, and 

because the word astir (“I will hide”) 

sounds like Esther.  By the same token, 

there is no haftarah (Prophetic selec-

tion) for Purim.  But there is a folk as-

sociation with Isaiah 8:10, Utzu etzah 

v’tufar, dabb’ru davar v’lo yakum, ki 

immanu El, “Plot your plot and it is 

overturned, scheme your scheme and it 

comes to nothing, for God is with us,” 

because it functions as a pithy summary 

of the Purim story. 

At Passover, on the other 

hand, there are multiple Torah and haf-

tarah readings.  The departure from 

Egypt is read from Exodus 12-16, the 

laws of Passover from Leviticus 23 and 

Numbers 28, the messianic age from 

the Prophets: “The wolf shall dwell 

with the lamb, and the leopard shall lie 

down with the kid… and the lion shall 

eat straw like the ox” (Isaiah 11:6-7).  

On the Shabbat during Passover, the 

“Thirteen Attributes” (God’s mercy) are 

read from Exodus 34, and the valley of 

dry bones (resurrection of the dead) 

from Ezekiel 37. 

It is also customary on Passo-

ver to read the Song of Songs, love po-

etry understood by the rabbis as a meta-

phor of God’s relationship with Israel: 

“I am for my beloved and my beloved 

is for me” (Song of Songs 6:3).  And 

Hallel (freedom psalms) is recited: 

“When Israel went forth from Egypt… 

the mountains danced like rams, the 

hills like lambs” (Psalm 114:1, 4).  Our 

liberation from Pharaoh is arguably the 

core narrative of Judaism, mentioned in 

all kinds of different contexts.  The 

V’ahavta, for example, concludes with 

the words Ani Adonai Eloheichem ash-

er hotzeti et’chem me-eretz Mitzrayim 

lihyot lachem Lelohim: ani Adonai Elo-

heichem, “I am the Eternal your God 

who brought you out of the land of 

Egypt to be your God: I am the Eternal 

your God” (Numbers 15:31). 

Both Purim and Passover re-

quire a sort of pageant to reenact the 

story.  The Purim pageant is called a 

purimshpil, a play embellishing the 

narrative from Esther with flamboyant 

costumes and fanciful details.  The 

name of the villain, Haman, is drowned 

out with noisemakers called gragers.  

No specific foods are obligatory, but it 

is usual to serve triangular filled pas-

tries called homentash’n. 

The Passover pageant is called 

a seder, a ritual dinner with readings 

from the storybook called the hagga-

dah.  Much of the program and menu is 

defined in Mishnah P’sachim 10, from 

about 200 CE.  Four questions, four 

cups of wine, unleavened bread, and 

bitter herbs are compulsory.  Over the 

centuries, new songs and customs have 

been added.  Many American Jews 

grew up singing African-American 

spirituals at the seder, like Go Down 

Moses. 

Above all, both holidays re-

quire us to feed the needy.  Purim is for 

“sending portions to one another and 

presents to the poor” (Esther 9:22).  On 

Passover we hold up the matzah and 

declare, “This is the bread of poverty… 

let all the hungry come and eat.”  These 

holidays are known, not only for full 

moons and full hearts, but for full bel-

lies.  Ken y’hi ratzon, so may it be 

God’s will. 

 

In case winter is not done … 

     If it is snowing or inclement 
weather is forecast, please check 

your email for a cancellation mes-
sage before heading to TOL. 

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&docid=3BHGus_ecqqm3M&tbnid=yzZFYVftQ1eb7M:&ved=0CAUQjRw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.etsy.com%2Fmarket%2Fsnowmen_clip_art&ei=5KwKU_e_AoqsyAGPjYHABQ&bvm=bv.61725948,d.aWc&psig=AFQjCNGaa2yq2X
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Turning a Prophet 
 
The core of Judaism is prophe-

cy, communications from God con-

veyed by God’s chosen representatives.  

But what makes a person a prophet?  

What are the advantages and disad-

vantages of being a prophet?  Is it a 

career path worth exploring? 

If a prophet is anyone who 

speaks on God’s behalf, surely there are 

hundreds of prophets.  Maimonides, the 

medieval rabbi who systematized Jew-

ish doctrine, posited twelve levels of 

prophecy.  Only Moses is at level 12, 

but practically every Biblical character, 

except out-and-out villains, is at least 

on level 1. 

Certain figures are explicitly 

called prophets in the Biblical text: 

Abraham (Genesis 20:7), Moses 

(Deuteronomy 34:10), Deborah (Judges 

4:4), Elijah (I Kings 18:22), etc.  Oth-

ers, though the label prophet is not ac-

tually applied to them in Scripture, 

clearly receive advice directly from 

God, such as Isaac (Genesis 26:2-5) and 

Jacob (Genesis 28:13-15).  The Talmud 

(M’gillah 14a) says there are 48 official 

prophets and 7 official prophetesses: 

that is, seers whose message was im-

portant enough to be written down for 

future generations.  The passage goes 

on to identify the 7 prophetesses as Sa-

rah, Miriam, Deborah, Hannah, Abigail, 

Huldah, and Esther. 

In another sense, “Prophets” is 

the section of the Bible that follows the 

Torah (the five books of Moses) and 

complements the Torah’s guidance with 

a deeper kind of moral exhortation.  

The Prophets, in this meaning of the 

word, belongs to the formative period 

of Hebrew religion in the land of Israel, 

approximately 1200 – 450 BCE.  With 

the publication of the Torah under Ezra 

the Scribe, around 450 BCE, the age of 

Prophets comes to an end.  God’s word 

can now be extracted from the Penta-

teuch, and need no longer be conveyed 

by specially gifted individuals. 

On every sabbath or Penta-

teuchal holiday we have a reading from 

the Torah, called a parashah or sidrah 

(the terms are equivalent), and also a 

reading from the Prophets, called a haf-

tarah.  Typically the parashah and the 

haftarah have similar themes.  On Feb-

ruary 15, for example, the parashah 

told the incident of the golden calf, and 

in the haftarah Elijah confronted the 

priests of Baal at Mount Carmel: two 

stories of idolatry.  Sometimes the haf-

tarah sets the tone for a holiday: on 

Rosh ha-Shanah we read about Hannah, 

who prays silently; on Yom Kippur we 

read that fasting is futile without a 

sense of responsibility to the poor and 

powerless.  The haftarah for Shavu’ot 

is Ezekiel’s vision of the Divine throne 

room. 

Part of a prophet’s role is to 

plead the people’s case before God.  

Moses, for example, repeatedly talks 

God out of punishing a rebellious Isra-

el.  But sometimes a prophet must an-

nounce God’s retribution to sinners.  

For example, when King David has 

Uriah killed so he can marry Uriah’s 

wife Bathsheba, the prophet Nathan 

goes straight to the palace and cries foul 

(II Samuel 12:1-12). 

Obviously, prophets have a 

dangerous job.  When first called, many 

of our prophets resist their mission.  

Moses says he doesn’t speak well 

(Exodus 4:10); Jeremiah says he’s too 

young (Jeremiah 1:6); Jonah sets off to 

the west when God orders him to the 

east (Jonah 1:3).  To my knowledge, 

Isaiah is the only prophet who volun-

teers for his project.  Upon hearing that 

God has a task to assign, Isaiah oblig-

ingly says, “Here I am, send 

me” (Isaiah 6:8). 

Isaiah, along with Amos and 

Micah, is one of the prophets who focus 

on social justice.  Isaiah is arguably the 

most stirring book of the Bible, with its 

powerful images of God’s plan: “The 

wolf shall dwell with the lamb” (Isaiah 

11:6), “I will also make you a light of 

nations” (Isaiah 49:6), “My house shall 

be called a house of prayer for all peo-

ples” (Isaiah 56:7).  Medieval commen-

tators already notice that the book of 

Isaiah seems to have more than one 

author.  In fact, it is like an anthology, 

as it contains much material duplicated 

elsewhere in the Prophets.  “They shall 

beat their swords into plowshares,” for 

instance, occurs in both Isaiah 2:4 and 

Micah 4:3.  For the seven weeks be-

tween Tish’ah b’Av and the High Holi-

days, all the haftarot come from Isaiah. 

From the beginnings of Re-

form Judaism, our denominational lead-

ers have framed the Reform movement 

as synonymous with Prophetic Judaism.  

Supposedly, ours is a brand of Judaism 

emphasizing the ethical vision of the 

Hebrew prophets.  I sure hope it’s true!  

Our Biblical prophets bravely criticize 

kings and nobles, expose hypocrisy, 

decry inequity.  They sometimes por-

tray their own people in an unfavorable 

light, but that’s what happens when you 

have a thirst for righteousness.  It was 

really our prophets, with their zeal for 

truth and decency, who made Judaism a 

religion for the ages, a key building 

block of world civilization.  They’re the 

reason Judaism has survived millennia 

of persecution and dispersion, and is 

still going strong. 

 

Children’s Education 
 
Weather permitting, turnout 

remains strong at Sunday school, and 

our children continue to amaze us with 

their ingenuity.  The tweens presented a 

wonderful skit at the Family Shabbat on 

Jan. 10, with the parting of the Red Sea 

as a breaking news story.  The whole 

Sunday school enjoyed a Family Edu-

cation day on Feb. 2, kids and parents 

collaborating to make m’zuzot 

(doorpost prayer boxes).  Tweens and 

teens are working on a Healing Service 

for March 7 and an enhanced Passover 

haggadah for the congregational seder 

on April 14.  We will have a joint Shab-

bat Service with Hillel House on March 

21, potentially a chance to socialize 

with your children’s Sunday school 

teachers. 

We are trying a new format for 

Family Shabbat: all classes share re-

sponsibility every month.  The potluck 

will always be at 6:00, the service at 

6:45.  An oneg at 7:30, including pot-

luck leftovers, will satisfy the hunger of 
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those unable to come at 6:00.  Please 

let us know what you think. 

Teen shmooze on the first 

Saturday night of the month, alternat-

ing between sports and creative pro-

jects, remains popular.  Teen movies 

on the third Saturday night of the 

month have lost momentum, possibly 

for lack of a big screen.  We will do 

our best to address this deficiency. 

We are still trying to visualize 

next year’s religious school curricu-

lum.  To improve coherence and conti-

nuity, we hope to divide the year into 

units and publish all lesson plans for 

each unit before the unit begins.  

Teacher meetings should be scheduled 

before each unit to flesh out the strate-

gy for each classroom.  Next year we 

may schedule some religious school 

sessions on Saturday rather than Sun-

day, to increase connection with Shab-

bat.  We would also like to focus more 

on Israel.  A possible theme for next 

year is Jewish journeys. 

Our youth program is inevitably fluid 

and enhanced by innovation.  Parents 

and other interested congregants, 

please share your opinions and ideas 

with Education Chair Brian Lemoff or 

with me. 
 

Adult Education 
 

Please join us Wednesday 

nights for our varied adult ed program.  

We have Hebrew for adults on the first 

and third Wednesdays of the month, 

taught by native speaker Aric Agmon.  

On the second Wednesday of the 

month we are studying Pirkei Avot 

(“Ethics of the Ancestors”), an ancient 

rabbinic compendium serving as the 

introduction to the Talmud.  On March 

12 and April 9 we will read Pirkei 

Avot chapters 3 and 4, with teachings 

from scholars of the 2nd century CE, 

such as Rabbi Akiva and Rabbi Me’ir.  

Both these sages had remarkable 

wives, R’cheila and B’rurya, whose 

contributions we might also explore. 

We know you are busy and 

may not be able to attend adult ed eve-

ry week.  Feel free to drop in as your 

time permits, and to bring family or 

friends along.  The more the merrier. 

Inmates’ Letters to 
the Rabbi 

 

As you may know, I was a 

prison chaplain in California before 

coming to Morgantown in 2012.  Many 

of my former congregants still write to 

me.  Most were not born Jewish, but 

they have discovered Judaism one way 

or another and are often deeply en-

gaged in Jewish study.  I answer their 

letters as my time permits, and I 

thought it might be interesting to share 

some of this correspondence. 

 

California State Prison, Corcoran, 

11/17/13 

Rabbi Joseph, 

 Hello, I hope all is well for 

you.  As you can see, I have finally 

been released from the SHU (solitary 

confinement).  I’ve written to learn the 

rules and services available here.  Still 

awaiting an answer.  Hopefully, it will 

all get settled soon.  I hate feeling like 

this but the Creator has put me in a 

much better position.  Things might get 

better as time grows. 

 Have you ever asked why 

people who want the Ten Command-

ments in courts never ask to have Deu-

teronomy 17:6 and Deuteronomy 19:15 

put in courts?  Hopefully, you will 

respond.  If you could send me a calen-

dar for next year’s holidays – Thank 

you. 

                           Sincerely, Ramon C- 

Dear Ramon, 

 Glad you’re no longer in 

SHU.  You asked why courtrooms 

don’t display Deuteronomy 17:7 and 

19:15 requiring two or more witnesses 

for conviction of a capital crime.  

That’s an interesting question.  Better 

yet, they should display Mishnah Avot 

4:8, “Do not judge alone, for there is 

only One who is qualified to judge 

alone.” 

 Jewish holidays in 2014 in-

clude Passover, April 15-22; Shavu’ot, 

June 4-5, Tish’ah b’Av, Aug. 5; Rosh 

ha-Shanah, Sept. 25-26; Yom Kippur, 

Oct. 4; Sukkot, Oct. 9-16; and Simchat 

Torah, Oct. 17.  The tradition is to fast 

on Tish’ah b’Av and Yom Kippur, and 

to eat lavishly on the other holidays.  

On Passover you are supposed to eat 

matzah (unleavened bread) instead of 

regular bread, but I realize that may not 

be possible in prison.  See if you can 

eat something different on Passover, 

like potatoes instead of bread. 

            All the best, Rabbi Joe Hample 

 

Pelican Bay State Prison, 18 Kislev 

5774 

Rav, 

 Shalom, I hope my letter finds 

you and all those you care for doing 

good!  I wanted to take the time to sit 

down and wish you a very Happy up 

coming Hanukkah!!  I know you must 

be very busy at this time of year teach-

ing and celebrating!  You know with 

me Hanukkah hold a special place in 

my heart as it is through wanting to 

learn more about it that I found my 

way back to G-d and my Jewish herit-

age. 

 I’ve recently learned we have 

Hanukkah because when Judah Macca-

bee was off battling with the Romans 

delivering them a grand blow, he and 

his troupe missed the celebration of 

Sukkot.  It was after the defeat of Anti-

ochus IV, who wanted to eradicate 

Judaism, that the first Hanukkah (late 

Sukkot) celebration was held.  I try to 

keep learning Rav.  I can only get my 

tid bits of info here and there. 

                        L’Shalom, Salvador N- 

 

Dear Salvador, 

 I pray 2014 is treating you 

well and you have access to study ma-

terials.  You’re correct about Judah 

Maccabee, only his struggle was with 

the Greeks, not the Romans.  The Ro-

mans came a hundred years later. 

 Here in Morgantown we’re 

about to celebrate the New Year of 

Trees.  This is a minor holiday con-

nected with Leviticus 19:23-25, which 

requires us to keep track of the ages of 

trees.  The practice is to eat as many 

fruits and nuts as possible, with appro-

priate blessings, and reflect on the 

many things trees symbolize. 
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  I hope your weather is milder 

than ours.  After 30 years in California 

I am not too thrilled about returning to 

a four-season climate.  But, like Jonah, 

we have to go wherever God sends us. 

            All the best, Rabbi Joe Hample 

 

California Men’s Colony, 12/10/13 

Dear Rabbi Joe, 

 It’s really been some time 

since I’ve received a letter from you.  I 

miss how you sing the songs or how 

you make most everything into a song.  

Here they just read fast, there’s not 

really any teaching.  How can we get 

better if we are not being taught to do 

so. 

 Being Reform is hard with all 

the other Jews talking about you.  But I 

think to myself and say if all the Jews 

stop fighting each other we can do so 

much more by improving the world of 

Jews and come together as one, not 

Orthodox, Reform or other, but as one.  

We are not a color but we are a people 

of one, a nation of one.  We are the 

Jewish nation.  But sometimes for me 

it don’t feel like that.  I’ve done some 

pretty bad things but I’m still trying to 

do teshuvah. 

 I really do miss you, Rabbi.  

There is an inmate name Omar P— 

that was in Pelican Bay with you, he 

says he was the first inmate to study 

with you.  Do you remember him, he 

was on “A” yard with you?   

             With much respect, Andre J- 

 

Dear Andre, 

 Thanks for your letter of De-

cember 10 and your kind words.  It’s 

true, I’m a rabbi who loves to sing: but 

the commandment is to recite the pray-

ers, not necessarily to sing them.  Sing-

ing them is hiddur mitzvah (extra cred-

it). I’m sorry you’re troubled by 

the special burdens of the Reform Jew, 

but as you know, all Jews share the 

responsibility of being “a light to the 

nations” (Isaiah 49:6).  Yes, I remem-

ber Omar P—.  He and Eric S— used 

to argue about which of them was my 

first Pelican Bay congregant.  They 

both had interesting stories to tell. 

 It’s excellent that you’re re-

flecting on your mistakes and trying to 

learn from them.  I never asked in-

mates why they were in prison, or 

looked it up on the computer.  I figured 

it was for them to tell me if they want-

ed.  But of course you know why you 

are in prison.  I hope you can get right 

with God and humanity, and look for-

ward to a wonderful future. 

            All the best, Rabbi Joe Hample 

 

Pelican Bay State Prison,  

December 22, 2013 

Dear Rabbi Hample, 

 I received your letter and it 

was really great to hear from you.  

Things here are going as you would 

expect them to go in prison.  We con-

tinue to struggle for better conditions 

and CDCR (California Department of 

Corrections and Rehabilitation) contin-

ues to resist giving them to us.  Those 

of us on the kosher diet took a big hit 

right after you left.  Our meals were 

cut in half and what little we were left 

with, we are still having problems get-

ting all that. 

 It’s been a struggle to not 

react in the wrong way and give them 

what they want.  But as you said, even 

Jacob had to wrestle an angel to earn 

his name, and it took him all night to 

do it.  It’s early evening in my struggle 

and I have a ways to go, so I’m pacing 

myself.  I am using the grievance sys-

tem to address my concerns and to try 

to at least get our meals back to where 

they were.   

 I am looking forward to the 

day when I can celebrate the High Hol-

idays and experience the rituals and 

food.  What exactly does a cantor do?  

I know that he (she?) is some kind of 

singer.  Right?  But what does he sing? 

 Have you heard of “The Jew-

ish News Weekly” of Northern Cali-

fornia?  Neither had I but I came across 

their address when I was in Folsom.  I 

wrote to them to ask what they did and 

it turned out that it’s a newspaper and 

they have given me a free subscription.  

It has some really good articles about 

Israel and issues relating to Jewish 

 

people, funny stories and a section on 

the Torah.  I like it. 

                              Be well, Edward O- 

 

Dear Edward, 

 It’s disturbing that you’re 

having so much trouble getting your 

meals.  I saw a lot of pettiness at Peli-

can Bay and often it just seemed ran-

dom.  What can you do but live with it. 

 Yes, a cantor sings.  Tradi-

tionally the prayers and the Scriptures 

are supposed to sound different on 

sabbath vs. holidays, etc.  The average 

worshiper can’t be expected to remem-

ber all those specialized tunes: it takes 

a trained professional.  Personally I 

love to sing, but I am not a cantor.  I 

don’t have the talent or the repertoire. 

 Glad you’re enjoying the Jew-

ish News Weekly of Northern Califor-

nia.  There’s something similar in most 

parts of the country.  Here we have the 

Pittsburgh Jewish Chronicle.  (We’re 

about 75 miles from Pittsburgh.)  I’ve 

done the occasional column for them. 

            All the best, Rabbi Joe Hample 

 

Contacts: 
TOL & Community  

 

 

With the recent distribution of the 

member directory, the Board decided it 

would be a good idea to also publish 

Tree of Life Committee contact infor-

mation.  If you have questions or issues 

on a specific topic, please reach out to 

the appropriate committee chair.  Cur-

rent committee chairs are listed on the 

insert found within this newsletter. If 

you cannot find the appropriate contact 

please reach out to a board member 

first; if no one else knows, contact the 

Rabbi.  If the issue is of a spiritual na-

ture, of course contact the Rabbi. 

 

                Thank you, 

                                          TOL Board 

 

SAME ADDRESS—NEW 
SITE.  CHECK OUT 

OUR NEW WEB PAGE! 
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 6 Oneg/Rabbi’s Week End/Sisterhood 

HOST or SPONSOR 
an ONEG  

 
               At the TOL Board meeting of 

Feb 9, President Adam Rosefsky facili-

tated a discussion of policy for hosting 

Friday evening Onegs at TOL. The Ritu-

al Committee and Rabbi Joe previously 

published the Shabbat Evening Monthly 

Schedule (see Jan./Feb. TOL Newsletter, 

p.3); the Board provides Challah and 

wine/grape juice; Sisterhood generously 

offered to provide wine for “Wine and 

Cheese Onegs,” and Susan Brown kindly 

offered to bake cakes for “Mazzal Tov 

Onegs.”    

               A list of available dates upon 

which families were invited to co-host 

Onegs was offered to attendees.  Mem-

bers had an opportunity to sign-up for 

Onegs, and to offer suggestions on poli-

cy.  Here, we invite you to volunteer, 

and we offer available dates (below), if 

you did not have a chance to sign-up for 

an upcoming Oneg.   

               Many good suggestions were 

offered by members and the overall 

comments approved the new initiative 

for hosting or sponsoring Onegs.  Brief-

ly: 1) Oneg’s be kept simple and modest; 

e.g., crackers & cheese; or cookies & 

fruit are sufficient.  Of course, if you 

wish to do something elaborate that 

would be welcome.  2) We offer only 

challah and wine, when no families vol-

unteer to Host or Sponsor an Oneg.  3) 

Onegs might honor a loved one’s 

memory, or a family birthday; or one 

family may host the entire Oneg, or 

might invite another family to co-host.   

               In addition, Sylvia Cooper sug-

gested we use Onegs as a fundraising 

opportunity and offer an alternative 

where members could contribute to 

sponsor an Oneg.  Sara Aronin offered to 

coordinate Onegs for those who might 

wish to sponsor one, but who are unable 

to co-host.  Sponsorships in excess of 

Oneg costs would be considered a con-

tribution to the CHARM campaign. 

Those in attendance thought this an ex-

cellent idea and we thank Sylvia for her 

idea and Sara for her generosity.   If you 

cannot host, but wish to sponsor an 

Oneg, please contact Sara (407-408-

3410; aronin8@gmail.com) & Margalit 

(304-777-9944; nmpersing@yahoo.com) 

to get your name on the sign-up 

sheet.  Available dates are described 

below; Sponsorships begin at $25.  

               To reserve your spot to Host or 

Co-host, please contact Margalit Persing 

(304-777-9944; nmpers-

ing@yahoo.com), or to Sponsor please 

contact Sara Aronin (407-408-3410; 

aronin8@gmail.com); you might want to 

include a second possible date in case 

your first choice is already taken.   A 

sign-up sheet is also available in the 

TOL Social Hall. 

 

Dates are still available for members 

to Host, Co-host or Sponsor the fol-

lowing Friday Evening Onegs (All 

dates are co-hosted unless otherwise 

requested; dates listed as (co-host) have 

one family already signed up) 

Oneg Shabbat: 2/14, 4/18 (Passover),  

6/20, 8/1, 8/8, 8/15, 8/22, 8/29, 9/19. 

Wine and Cheese Shabbat: 2/28 (co-

host), 3/28 (co-host), 4/25, 5/23. 

Mazzal Tov Shabbat (Susan Brown 

Cake; need Co-hosts): 4/4, 5/16. 

 

HARD WORK AND 
DAYS OF REST 

Dear Fellow Congregants, 

 We all work very hard during 

the week and enjoy our weekends.  I 

know that I spend my weekends with 

family, at temple, taking Sarah to a myri-

ad of programs and generally not focus-

ing on emails to clients.  

 While my work week is Mon-

day through Friday, not everyone fol-

lows that schedule.  

 Since the Big work days for 

Rabbi Joe are actually Friday, Saturday 

and Sunday, his weekend is Monday and 

Tuesday.  

 When scheduling committee 

meetings, appointments and the like 

please be cognizant of his schedule so he 

too can have his weekend to unwind.

 That said; in case of emergen-

cies don't hesitate to call him, or any 

member of the board. 

Best Regards,  

Adam Rosefsky  

President, TOL 

304-942-4856 

 
SISTERHOOD  

 After a long winter break, TOL 

Sisterhood Board met and made some 

important decisions.  

 We will continue to provide 

wine for the onegs and are exploring the 

possibility of having a wine tasting in 

the near future! Our VP, Kathy Abate 

will be taking over membership duties 

so  you can look forward to hearing from 

her . We plan to have a committee sort 

through our extensive archives and select 

items worthy of sending to the national 

archives in Cincinnatti at HUC, and per-

haps finding treasures for our own use 

locally. We will be looking into schedul-

ing some exciting programs featuring 

some local talent as well as guests, such 

as author Judy Petsonk.  

 We continue to support the syn-

agogue at large and decided to donate an 

additional $1800. to the Charm Cam-

paign. We also are looking into ways to 

enhance the beauty of our sanctuary…

more about that next time! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Barry shaved off his real beard so he 
could wear this fake beard when he 

portrayed the Rabbi in the recent 
production of Fiddler on the Roof. 

 

Photo Daya Solomon 

mailto:aronin8@gmail.com
mailto:nmpersing@yahoo.com
mailto:nmpersing@yahoo.com
mailto:nmpersing@yahoo.com
mailto:aronin8@gmail.com
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Toda List: December 2013/January/February 2014 

The TOL Board wishes to thank members and friends of our congregation as follows: 

 TOL members & families: who participated in staffing Ronald McDonald House & Ronald 

McDonald Room, December 25, 2013 from 7:00am-11:00 pm. Special thanks to those who took 

double shifts. Your generosity and your time made it possible for the staff to celebrate the day 

with their families. 

 Ed Gerson: for his thoughtful sermon on Jan. 3 

 Gwenn Rosenbluth and the Directory Committee: for completing the TOL 2013 Membership 

Directory, mailed in mid-January 2014; and Lee Kass & Margalit Persing for assembling the Al-

phabetical/Update SUPPLEMENT. 

 Rabbi Joe and crew: for purchasing exotic fruits, setting up the social Hall, and for conducting a 

most wonderful Tu-Be-Shevat Seder, on Friday, Jan 17.  Also, thanks to everyone who pitched in 

for clean up afterwards; with special thanks to Rich Guttmann for his extra efforts. 

 Rich Cohen: for arranging and sponsoring Bagel Brunch, 18 Jan. 

 A Grand Thanks: to all involved in arranging or participating in snow removal for the temple, 

week of Jan 19-26 and beyond; Adam Rosefsky, Marty Sippin, Michelle Leversee, Rich Gut-

mann, Daniel Berrebi, Andres Saenz, Jack Kellems & family. 

 David Rosen: for co-leading Shabbat services with Rabbi Joe, on Friday, Jan.  24. 

 Marty Sippin: for taking responsibility to resolve the flooding problem in the social hall. 

 Oneg Hosts: Michelle Leversee, Rosa Becker (1/3); Tween Parents (1/10); Lee Kass, Monique 

Gingold (1/24); Rosa Becker, Linda Herbst (1/31); Donna Gerson (2/7). 

 Al Berrebi: for generously accepting responsibility as TOL Treasurer 

 Sisterhood: for their munificent offer to supply wine for “Wine and Cheese Onegs.” 

 Susan Brown: for her generous offer to bake cakes for “Mazzal Tov Shabbatot.” 

 Sara Aronin: for her kind offer to coordinate Onegs for those sponsoring but unable to host an 

Oneg. 

Please let us know if we have omitted your contribution, and we apologize for any oversights 

Toda List (compiled by Lee Kass) 
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Help Out at  
Bartlett House 
 

ReadAloud of Monongalia County has 

started a reading program for children 

at Bartlett House. ReadAloud is asking 

for help with this project. 

  1. As part of the program, 

ReadAloud has established a children's 

library. More books are needed for the 

library's collection and to give to the 

children to keep as their own.  

  2. ReadAloud has purchased a 

cabinet to keep the books. ReadAloud 

is looking for an artist or artists to deco-

rate the outside of the grey metal cabi-

net.  

   3. Bartlett House is also look-

ing for a kid's size table and chairs for 

the newly renovated playroom area. 

The table and chairs are needed for a 

kids' homework and craft space. 

  If you have children's books 

(levels: baby/toddler through high 

school) that you would like to donate or 

can help with the project, please contact 

Kathleen Abate at 304-695-6693 or 

xuaf@aol.com. 

 Thank you, Kathy Abate 

 

An All Star Yiddish 
Festival in  
Pittsburgh 
 

1) Three Rivers Klezmer Festival: 

NESHOME - Concert of New & Old 

Yiddish 

 Alan Bern (piano), of the Oth-

er Europeans and Brave Old World, 

joined by Noah Bendix-Balgley 

(violin), concertmaster of the Pittsburgh 

Symphony Orchestra and Susanne Ort-

ner-Roberts (clarinet), German-born 

klezmer and jazz musician present new 

and old Yiddish music. 

 March 20th, Rodef Shalom, 

 8pm — Cost: free 

 

2) Three Rivers Klezmer Festival: 

Klezmer Dance Workshop/Party 

A Purim klezmer dance party /  

workshop led by Steve Weintraub 

(internationally renowned teacher of 

traditional Yiddish dance, 

including at Klezkamp, Klezkanada, 

and festivals in Krakow, Furth, 

Paris and London). Live music by the 

Carnegie Shpil Company (Hillel 

JUC) with clarinetist Susanne Ortner-

Roberts and accordionist Alan 

Bern of The Other Europeans (an in-

ternational Yiddish/Roma 

collaboration) and Brave Old World 

(one of the first klezmer revival 

ensembles). 

March 29th, Rodef Shalom, 8pm 

($10 suggested donation) 
 

The Wandering  
Cohens 
 

 Some of you may have noticed 

Stan's absence from the Latke Brigade 

the last couple of years.  The rea-

son:  the party coincides with our treks 

to South Africa to visit Adam, Glenn, 

Lucy and Noah.  Not to worry- it has 

become a family tradition that he makes 

latkes in Pretoria for Adam's family as 

well as their ex-pat friends.  The oil 

smell of the frying latkes waifs out the 

doors and windows into their com-

pound!  This year, as last, we presented 

Chanukah traditions and played dreidel 

at Lucy's school.   We also gave a 

presentation on the US as part of 

"international week" to all the second 

graders. 

  We arrived in South Africa on 

the night before the memorial for Man-

dela.  It was quite an emotional time for 

the entire country.  We felt privileged to 

watch the memorial service with 5 Afri-

can nannies who provided us with sing-

ing and commentary.  I went with Ad-

am and Glenn early one morning to be 

part of the honor guard lining the streets 

as Mandela’s body was transported 

from the military base in Pretoria to the 

Union Building where the public could 

come to say their good-byes.  Later in 

our travels we saw the hillside where he 

had been buried in his childhood village 

of Qunu. 

  Adventures this year included 

Stan and I taking Lucy to Victoria Falls 

and on a Chobe River and Land Safa-

ri.  Hippos, cape buffalo, impalas, ele-

phants and many birds were abun-

dant.   It was our first time sleeping 

under mosquito netting and being 

watchful to close the shutters and win-

dows to keep the monkeys out. 

 We traveled with Adam's en-

tire family, as well as Josh and his fian-

cé, Scott, to the Wild Coast of SA.  It is 

located along the Eastern Cape where 

the rocky volcanic cliffs drop down to 

the Indian Ocean.  Lush, green hills 

also dot the countryside.  Dirt, wash-

board, pot holes roads made this part of 

the trip quite memorable.  The Africans 

who live there always looked happy and 

waved as we drove by.  We frequently 

shared the roads with cows, goats, 

chickens, and sheep.  The towns in this 

least developed part of SA are a scene 

of bedlam – people and animals just 

everywhere.  Quite interesting to drive 

through! 

 I came back to the US appreci-

ating "clean" water (this was before the 

water crisis in WV!).  At some places 

we brushed our teeth as well as drank 

collected rain water.  The water ran 

brown coming out of the faucet. 

  Stay warm!  I know I am try-

ing to.....after leaving SA during their 

summer! 

  

Pass Over 
-Maya Bernstein 

 

Pass over  
me  
Though there is  
no blood on my  
Doorpost though, in  
fact, I am not  
home, but on this  
train, like You,  
in constant motion.  
Hoping to go unnoticed  
as I slide searching,  
not so much  
to smite, as to not be smitten 

 

 

mailto:xuaf@aol.com
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 9 Photo Album 

Grapes and tree nuts and wine—oh my!  It must be Tu Bishvat!   

TOL Fills 
EMPTY BOWLS 

 
 Once again TOL vol-

unteers were out in force 

helping to make Empty 
Bowls 2014 a success.  Steve 

policed tables, Linda ladled 
soup while Rita sold raffle 

tickets.  Other members 

were spotted, but not photo-
graphed. 
 

To all of you: 
Job Well Done! 

Family Shabbat—February 2014 

 
If you think the sounds of happy children are wonderful, Family Shabbat is the place to be. 
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We note with sorrow 
the passing of 

 

Wilmarae Kiefer 

Grandmother of Daya Masada Wright 

Estebab Lederman 

Father of David Lederman 

Laurie Cohen 

Mother of  Liz Cohen 

Rosemarie Birman 

Sister-in-Law of Sylvia Cooper 

 
 
 
 

May their memory  
be a blessing 

Share Your Simcha 

Buy a Leaf on 
 

THE SIMCHA TREE 
 

$250/leaf 

$2500/Small Stone 

$5000/Large Stone 
Contact 

Merle Stolzenberg/ 
Barbara Jacowitz 

 

 

Remember a loved one  
with a 

YAHRZEIT PLAQUE 
 

$400 DONATION 
  

Contact: Bennett Millstone 

Community Sharing 

CHARM 
CAMPAIGN 

 
Tree of Life 

Building for our Future 
Please join the effort 

 
Send your 

Pledge/donation 
To our treasurer 

Al Berrebi 
at     

       Tree of Life, PO Box 791,  

Morgantown, WV 26507-0791 

Soup Kitchen 

TOL members will be making the 

lunch at the Morgantown Soup Kitchen 

on Saturday, March 29th, at the Epis-

copal Church. If you would like to vol-

unteer, please arrive at the church by 

10:00 a.m. We finish up at noon. If 

you have questions, email Susan 

Brown at srbwva@gmail.com. 

Thank you! 

Worth Sharing 
  

     Our member Gloria Lees was born 

on February 29, 1924.  She has only 

experienced 22 birthdays in her life, but 

arguably turned 90 at the end of Febru-

ary, 2014.  Tree of Life Congregation 

wishes Gloria health and happiness on 

this milestone. 

 

     Mazel Tov to Yoav Kaddar, direc-

tor of the Dance Program at West Vir-

ginia University, and his wife Maureen 

Mansfield Kaddar, an instructor in the 

dance program.  Both will perform at 

Lincoln Center on NYC as part of the 

Paul Taylor Dance Company’s Dia-

mond Anniversary Gala on March 23. 

 

     Mazel Tov to the WV TOL Solo-

mon men!  Dan has been awarded a 

study fellowship from NASA and will 

be in Morgantown this year finishing 

his PhD in mathematics (Celestial Me-

chanics) at WVU.  Deva was nominated 

by his law firm and selected as an 

emerging WV leader for 2014 Leader-

ship West Virginia.  Matanya perse-

vered through a long recovery from an 

injury that kept him from dancing for 

months.  We look forward to seeing him 

perform March 22 & 23 with the Nut-

meg Ballet in Torrington, CT.    

 

     Lee Kass’s book has been published: 

Perspectives on Nobel Laureate 
Barbara McClintock’s  

Publications (1926-1984): 

A Companion Volume 
Edited by Lee B. Kass 
 

Books and Articles Collection – http://

ecommons.library.cornell.edu/

handle/1813/63 

The Internet-First University Press – 

http://ecommons.library.cornell.edu/

handle/1813/62 

Published by The Internet 

-First University Press 

 

     Mazal Tov to Emily and Jonathan 

Lederman who excelled at a recent 

swim meet—and had their photos in the 

paper! 

Thank You 
 

      The Lederman-Leversee family 

thanks everyone for their kindness as 

we remember our father and grandfa-

ther, Esteban Lederman 

 

     Sara, Michael, Rebecca, & Noah 

thank everyone in the TOL communi-

ty for your help, food and support 

following our loss of Chaya Michelle. 

http://www.google.com/imgres?imgurl=http://www.jewish-wedding-rabbi.com/images/memorial-candle.jpg&imgrefurl=http://www.jewish-wedding-rabbi.com/yahrzeit.html&usg=__02KHXP8uaoss669OO5V7BjoNaeo=&h=160&w=152&sz=8&hl=en&start=7&itbs=1&tbnid=imq-MWl2S4AXrM:&
mailto:srbwva@gmail.com
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 11 Calendars + 
MARCH/APRIL 2014 

Date Day Event Time 

3/1/14 Saturday Shabbat & full Torah service & potluck 10:00 am-1:00 pm 

3/1/14 Saturday Teen shmooze: pizza & projects, 816 Grand St. 6:00-8:00 pm 

3/5/14 Wed. Adult Hebrew 7:00-8:30 pm 

3/6/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

3/7/14 Friday Shabbat Healing service & oneg 7:30-9:00 pm 

3/8/14 Saturday Torah study 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

3/12/14 Wed. Adult ed: Pirkei Avot chapter 3 (“Beloved is humanity…”) 7:00-9:00 pm 

3/13/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

3/14/14 Friday Family potluck & Shabbat & oneg 6:00-8:30 pm 

3/15/14 Saturday Shabbat bagel brunch & short morning service 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

3/15/14 Saturday Purim party, play & carnival 5:00-8:00 pm 

3/19/14 Wed. Adult Hebrew 7:00-8:30 pm 

3/20/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

3/21/14 Friday Joint service with Hillel House: venue TBA 7:30-9:00 pm 

3/22/14 Saturday Torah study 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

3/22/14 Saturday Teen movie-pizza night: Samson and Delilah 6:00-8:00 pm 

3/27/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

3/28/14 Friday Wine & cheese Shabbat 6:30-7:30 pm 

3/29/14 Saturday Soup kitchen, Trinity Episc, 247 Willey St. 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

4/2/14 Wed. Adult Hebrew 7:00-8:30 pm 

4/3/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

4/4/14 Friday Mazzal Tov Shabbat & oneg 7:30-9:00 pm 

4/5/14 Saturday Shabbat & full Torah service & potluck 10:00 am-1:00 pm 

4/5/14 Saturday Teen shmooze: fun activity chosen at March 1 shmooze 6:00-8:00 pm 

4/9/14 Wed. Adult ed: Pirkei Avot chapter 4 (“Do not judge alone…”) 7:00-9:00 pm 

4/10/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

4/11/14 Friday Family potluck & Shabbat & oneg 6:00-8:30 pm 

4/12/14 Saturday Torah study 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

4/12/14 Saturday Teen movie-pizza night: Yentl 6:00-8:00 pm 

4/14/14 Monday Congregational Passover seder, Lakeview Resort 5:30-9:00 pm 

4/16/14 Wed. Adult Hebrew 7:00-8:30 pm 

4/17/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

4/18/14 Friday Shabbat Pesach service & oneg 7:30-9:00 pm 

4/19/14 Saturday Torah study: Ezekiel 37 and/or Song of Songs 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

4/24/14 Thursday Rabbi’s drop-in office hours 1:00-5:00 pm 

4/25/14 Friday Shabbat service & Yom ha-Sho’ah observance & oneg 7:30-9:00 pm 

4/26/14 Saturday Shabbat bagel brunch & short morning service 10:00 am-12:00 noon 

Sponsor  
an Oneg 

 

Donna prepared a wonder-
ful Oneg in honor of Ed’s 
70th Birthday.  You too can 
be a host.  See  page 6 and 
etzhaim.org for  more info 
and available dates 

 

CHARM 
Campaign 

 

It is not too late to join 
TOLs CHARM offensive.  
Donate today and see 
your name embroi-
dered on our CHARM    
menorah! 
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Tree of Life Congregation 

PO Box 791 
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http://etzhaim.org 

FIRST CLASS MAIL 

 

Mazal Tov Shabbat 

March & April Mazal Tov Shabbats will be 

recognized together Friday, April 4th.  Join 

us for a festive Oneg with lots of good 

cheer.  Errors?  Omissions? Contact Linda:  

ljacknowitz@frontier.com  

 

March 2014    
Linda Abrahams 

Alex Abrahams 

Joan Addicks 

Bill Bellman 

Sophie Brager 

Max Brager 

Yuki Cather 

Andrew Cather 

Lindsey Edwards 

Barbara and Larry Jacowitz 

Stan Kanner 

Ted and Joyce Kohan 

Brian Lemoff  

Michael O’Neal  

Margalit Persing 

Nina Price 

Steve Sharkey 

Eleanor Simmons 

Terry Sippin 

Judith Stitzel 

Merle Stolzenberg 

Jared Stern 

April 2014 
Sara Aronin 

Bill Addicks 

Anne Selinger Charon 

Barry Cooper 

Helene Friedberg 

Donna Bolyard and Ed Gerson 

Monique and Aryeh Gingold 

Aryeh Gingold 

Harry Golden 

Barbara Jacowitz  

Daniel Kaddar 

Michelle Leversee 

Jacob Lemoff 

Marvin Pakman 

Lila Wright 

 

Hadassah News 

Sara Aronin will host a Hadassah Purim 

themed potluck brunch at her home on 

Sunday March 16 from 10-12. (203 Piave 

Lane.)  We will learn about and participate 

in the four mitzvot of Purim. Even if you 

are not a Hadassah member or have never 

been to an event before, we encourage you 

to come for some quality girl time (no tem-

ple school that day). 

 We will make gift bags for the 

people in our community not able to be 

part of the celebration as well as for those 

we wish to surprise in our own personal 

lives. Sara will have the bags and things to 

put in them. (Feel free to make a donation 

towards this with all additional proceeds 

benefiting the TOL Care Committee). Part 

of the fun will be to bake our own Hamen-

tashen! 

 To keep in the festive spirit, Sara 

kindly requests that each person wear their 

favorite (or most outlandish) head accesso-

ry- hat, bow, colander… the list is endless. 

An additional fun activity will be 

the “Mystery Item in my Kitchen Ex-

change.”  For this, we request you bring 

one or more “thing” that has been sitting in 

your kitchen for longer than you care to 

remember. It can be something you don’t 

use, don’t know what it is, or something 

that you think might just be better off in 

someone else’s home.  PLEASE don’t buy 

something for this, but rather simply look 

on those high shelves or the back of your 

drawers. 

 

Please RSVP to Sara Aronin  

407-408-3410 aronin8@gmail.com.    

 Looking forward to seeing everyone! 

 

mailto:ljacknowitz@frontier.com
mailto:aronin8@gmail.com

